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Congratulations to all the Hanley 

Graduates, way to go! 
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$100/team 

8 team limit 

To register contact Mel Chasmar 

(306) 544-3111  

The June 

birth 

flower is 

the rose. 

Notes from the town 

office 
Page  14 

Tax Allocation Page  15 

Did you know? Page  16 

Brightwater Insurance 

Inc. 
Page 17 

Hanley/Rosedale Fire Dept. 

Preliminary Drawings 
Page  18 

The Town Office will be closed 

Friday, June 19th due to admin-

istrative holidays. 

Blair’s Page  19 

Centennial, Culture Club Page  10 

Town Garage Sale! Page  20 

mailto:townoffice@townofhanley.ca
http://www.townofhanley.ca/


 

 

HAN LEY  HERMES  V OLUME  7 ,  ISSUE  3  
Page 2 

HANLEY COMPOSITE SCHOOL 

 

Spare bus drivers urgently needed!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

. 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 For Sale 

 

    Saber Football Clothing 

 

New items — Russell sweatshirts -$40 

     — Team scarves -$20 

Game-worn black ($40) & red jerseys ($20)  

Hats (flat brim) - $25  

Long red game socks - $10  

Out of circulation helmets (for display only) - $20  

1 Grey zip up hoodie (XXXL) - $40  

Assorted practice jerseys and other clothing - $10 Available in size small to XXL  

 

If interested, see Mr. Anderson 

HANLEY CENTENNIAL COMMUNITY CENTRE 

Book now for your event to make sure you get the date you want. Bookings will be taken at the Hanley Town Office 

@ (306) 544-2223 or email townoffice@townofhanley.ca.  

Please remember when you have booked the hall/clubroom/kitchen that clean-up rules are posted on the kitchen 

cupboard along with how to manage the dishwasher! The caretaker is only for daily touch-ups not the thorough 

cleanings that have been required following some functions. 

 If you are attending a function, including curling bonspiels or evenings, please monitor your children. We have had 

quite the expense with plugged toilets and rolls of toilet paper needlessly unrolled in the washrooms. 

Save the date: Father’s Day — Sunday, June 21, 2015 

mailto:townoffice@townofhanley.ca
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Do you have anything to sell, giveaway, wanted, or a special thank you to that special person who 

deserves recognition, place your bouquet for next issue by email bouquetkorner@townofhanley.ca 

or drop off at Town Office or call Dory at (306) 544-2560 

Bouquet Korner.......by Dory Smith 

●  Many compliments have been received on the process taken for the Dust Control in our town, a 

big thank you and appreciation to the Town for all their efforts in making this happen, a positive 

solution in the right direction. 

 

●  Reminder to all and to the new residents of Hanley; the first Thursday of each month the Sen-

iors hold a bingo in the Senior Hall and everyone is invited. Bingo starts at 2:00 p.m. Cards are 2 

for $5.00.  This includes a lunch that follows.  What a great time.  Come on down join the fun!  

  

●  Thank you to Susan and Hector for your help in getting my garden rototilled and applying ferti-

lizer, and for help with painting and many other jobs, and to Wayne my great neighbour, Dan and 

Dale for helping me with painting, and so many odd jobs that I am unable to do, a special Bouquet 

is sent to each one with gratitude and appreciation - Doreen (Dory)   

●  I would like to thank all my friends and family who cheered me on when my hockey team, the 

Saskatoon Stars, played in the Esso Cup Nationals in Red Deer.  All the support and kind words 

were truly overwhelming and much appreciated.  - Thanks again, Kianna Dietz #12 

 

●  Hanley Seniors would like to extend a big thanks to David Prosofsky for so quickly dropping of a load of dirt at the Cenotaph 

for our planting event on May 26th, it was really appreciated!  

THANK YOU! 

To Dundurn, Hanley,  surrounding community members & local businesses, Thanks for your support of our fundraising efforts.  

Culture Club 2015 enjoyed a successful adventure to Ireland, Wales, Scotland & England   

 
Thank you from 

Culture Club 2015 

CLASSIFIED MIXTURE 

●  Very nice fancy tea wagon both sides fold down, nice wheels add to it’s beauty $50.00, if interested call 544-2560 

●  China cabinet must sell, way too big for my place, 5’ long,  18” wide and a bit over 6’ high, nice piece of furniture 

only  $95.00; portable DVD player ideal to take where no TV, used twice $25.00 , if interested call 544-2560  

●  Moving –BIG SALE, get in on the sweet deals: Antique record cabinet $40.00, antique cream can $85.00, coffee 

table, record player with speakers, office desk, platters, glasses, games, ice auger, Dr. SCHOLL’S foot spa, fold-

ing picnic table, and many more items from .25 cents each and up, offers welcome, plus- FREE TABLE, located 

at 300 1 St, in Hanley- 306-544-2759 

mailto:bouquetkorner@townofhanley.ca
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Hanley Lutheran Church 

 Box 296  

 Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 

 

Pastor Kristin Soveran  - soveran@sasktel.net 

(306) 361-8545 

 

Sunday Worship & Sunday School:  10:00 a.m. 

Communion: 1st Sunday of the month 

 

Contact person: Sylvia Unrau (306) 544-7550 

Hanley Mennonite Church 

 15 kilometers west of Hanley 

 - Pastor Gary Peters 

 (306) 544-2633 

Sunday School for all ages:  10:00 a.m.  

Church Service:  11:00 a.m. 

 

“Children, 4 years old to Grade 6 are invited to Vacation Bible 

School, July 13-17, 9 - 11:30 am. at the Hanley Lutheran Church. 

The theme is “Hearing God’s Call.” This is a joint ministry of the 

Hanley United, Lutheran, and Mennonite Churches. “ 

LOCAL CHURCHES 

 

Hanley United Church 

 Box 219  

Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 

 

 Rev. Andrew Appledore 

 (306) 544-2822  (Thursday, Friday) 

 (306) 956-3228  (Home) 

 

Sunday Worship & Sunday School:  11:15 a.m. 

  

HANLEY TOPS   

Does your scale say HELP ? 

We have the secret with our  

 supportive weight loss group. 

 

 Wednesday evenings at the  

United Church in Hanley. 

 

 Weigh in at 6:00pm 

 Meeting at 6:30pm 

 

 If you change nothing, nothing can change. 

 Call Linda today (306) 544-2264 

Reduce, Relax, Rejuvenate 

At TOPS 

Morning Meeting 

311 Walter Scott Street 

Each Wednesday at 9:30 a.m. 

Contact: Connie @ (306) 544-2756 or Elsie @ (306) 544-2293 

Everyone Welcome! 

 

Hanley Legion 

 
Meet 1st Wednesday of each month 

September to June @ 8:00 p.m. 

At the Club Room in Centennial Building . . . 

 

Anyone interested please call: 

▪ Gary Hanson @ (306) 544-2634 

▪ Gordon McGregor @ (306) 544-2988 

New Members Always Welcome 

 

New Members Always Welcome! 

Hanley Child Health Clinic 

 

Child Health Clinic located at the Community Centre on Lin-

coln Street 

Held the 2nd Tuesday of the month 

Clinic hours: 10:30-2:15 

For appointment call our New Number: 1-855-613-8216 (Toll 

Free) 

or 1-306-655-4730 

 

FYI: The Hanley Child Health Clinic will not be open for 

the month of August but will resume regular days/hours the 
2nd Tuesday in September. 
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CLUB 52 WINNERS 

Apr. 8/15      $52     88     Vern & Linda Schroeder 

Apr. 15/15    $52 99      Susan Prosofsky 

Apr. 22/15    $52 147    Andreas Walter 

Apr. 29/15    $104   23     Gerry & Leanne Leuschyn 

May. 6/15     $52 143    Julie Bessey 

May. 13/15    $52 105    Darice Carlson 

May 20/15     $52    95     Curtis Prosofsky  

May  27/15    $104   2     Calvin & Karen Grindheim 

May 27/15    $100    71    Glenn & Rose Haight 

May 27/15    $100    119   Al Hoffman 

May 27/15    $100    58     Steve & Joy Kroeger 

  

 

 

 

Lodge #153   Hanley, SK 

Regular Meetings Every 3rd Monday of Each Month 

New members welcome! 

Info contact: Wade Sira 544-7980 or  

Henry Peters 492-4609 

Bookings: Vicki McCormick 544-2554 

Thank you to all those people who purchased Club 52 

tickets last year.   We were able to raise about $3400 

for the Centennial Hall. 

You can still get your tickets until June 15 at Trail-

break, Hanley Hardware and the Town Office. 

 

HANLEY BEFORE AND AFTER 

 SCHOOL PROGRAM 

 

There will be a Summer Fun childcare program running 

from June 29th to August 28 excluding Saturdays and  

Holidays. 

 

Email hanleybaprogram@gmail.com or call Molly at 306-

715-6162 for more info. 

 

To hold a full/part-time spot a $50 deposit is required. 

Some exciting themes include: 

Super Hero, Luau, Summer Fun, Pirates and more. 

 

Drop in’s are always welcome! 

mailto:hanleybaprogram@gmail.com
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HANLEY ARTIFICIAL ICE 

Trip A Month Lottery 

 

                        

Only 300 Tickets will be sold 

Ticket Price $120.00 

Ticket Sales will begin June 15th and will be sold at the Hanley Ag Fair 

                                                                                                     

Draws will be drawn every month beginning 

August 26th, 2015 with the first trip a Cruise of the Bahamas valued at $2220.54 

A New and exciting Trip every month!!!!! 

Full Contest Rules and information will be on the tickets or From Any Artificial Ice Committee Member 

 

                                                       

More info on Posters to come!!!!! 

‘THE HAIR YOU WANT LIVES HERE!’ 
$5.00 off HAIRCUTS for NEW clients 

or $10.00 off your COLOR for NEW clients!  

 

Hello neighbors! I'm a Journeyman Stylist of 23 years and my in-home salon in Dundurn on 3rd St. I've had 

extensive training from across Canada and in Los Angeles; worked in one of the largest, most successful salons 

in Canada for 10 years and I'm looking very forward to welcoming new clients in the area! 

I am open Mondays, Wednesday's, Thursday's 10-5 and some Fridays, Saturdays and even possible Sundays. I 

also have a great referral incentive program to save you money on future services! 

 

Anyone wanting to donate their hair to charity get free hair cuts for a whole year! 

 

 

Call 1-306-492-2558 to book an appointment or have any questions. I look forward to meeting you and helping 

you find a look you will love! Men, women, children all welcome! - Tanya 

Hanley’s 2nd Annual Royal Ball & Super Hero Gala 

Save the date: Sunday, October 25, 2015 
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FIRE PROTECTION 

 

The following is the third in a series of notes taken from “Canadian Underwriter.ca” Canada’s Insurance and Risk Magazine. 

We will feature notes in the next few editions of the Hermes. 

 

EFFECT ON PUBLIC FIRE PROTECTION 

 

These trends and others result in lower levels of public fire protection and fire prevention. Volunteers are far less likely to join 

an organization that is poorly equipped and does not provide minimum training or proper PPE. 

In many cases, fire insurance grades are getting worse in communities served by volunteer fire departments. 

That said, it is not all bad. 

When fire insurance grades become worse, property insurance premiums go up. Typically this is the reminder that property 

owners need to either take additional steps to mitigate the risk (knowing a lower standard of protection exists), or to advocate 

locally for improvements in public protection. 

How can the trend be corrected? The answer is easier than one might think. 

Using the Canadian Fire Insurance Grading Index diligently will stop the downward trend in public fire protection. This is why 

the index was invented. When insurers diligently adjust premiums based on the fire insurance grades, the impact is immediate 

and financial. 

Property owners who experience increased costs for property insurance as a result of poor levels of fire protection can apply 

pressure to their elected officials to improve policies for higher standards of fire protection. If communities respond by improv-

ing protection, this results in improved grades, and better access to lower insurance premiums. 

The challenge today is that fire losses are down and other perils are a bigger concern now. Although true, it is important to re-

member why fire losses are down. 

The underlying financial incentives created by the grading index have resulted in communities having the leverage they need to 

make proactive choices in mitigating fire risks through developing, implementing and enforcing building and fire codes, as well 

as by providing water supplies and fire departments for responses to fires. 

Every month, there are examples of communities contacting FUS for assistance as their public fire protection is nearing the 

brink of extinction. 

In one recent case, a fire hall had just two volunteer firefighters left on the roster, prompting the fire chief to notify FUS as the 

local council was refusing support. Once council members realized insurers would adjust premiums in the area if the station 

was no longer recognized, they immediately began a program to revitalize the response capacity. 

HANLEY FIRE DEPARTMENT 

Remember, you can help support the Hanley Rosedale Fire Department through donations and the 50/50 lottery. 

     Fire Hall lottery winners: 

  Apr 4     Velma Grindheim- carry over 

  Apr 11   Susan Prosofsky- Carry over 

  Apr 18   Bev Goff-$118 

  Apr 25   Punch Remmen-$37 

  May 2    Larry Bahnman-$36 

  May 9    Betty Lynn Peek-$37 

  May 16  Scott Anderson-carry over 

  May 23 Arlene Haaland-$76 

     May 30  Trent Hammond-Carry over 

     June 6    Susan Prosofsky-Carry over 

A blonde calls this rural fire department all excited. She says, “Come quick my barn’s on fire, my barn’s on fire.” The dis-

patcher says, “Calm down now just tell us how to get there.” She says, “Oh, don’t you have that big red truck anymore?” 
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HANLEY SENIOR CITIZENS 

 

Hanley Senior Citizens Inc. News Around Town 

The Hanley Senior Citizens group was very busy during April & May now moving into June. 

Our membership drive succeeded in attracting 40 members, and of course more folks are always welcome . 

 

The Annual Meeting on April 29th decided our new president and directors for the club: 

President elect - Hedie Harder 

New Director's - Gail McRae, Margaret Ponak, Wes Beaumont & Don Law 

Treasurer remains - Joyce Armstrong 

Secretary remains - Donna Wolfe 

 

Congratulations to our new executives and thank you to the existing folks for your continued service to the club! 

Hanley Senior Activities Past & Upcoming 

●  April 30th  - New Horizon Grant Program training 

●  May 4th – Isolation Session  &   Senior Fraud – Senior Fraud presentation was particularly good and some information was left 

with the Seniors if you would like to drop by and read it. Also if there is enough interest we can have another session just let some 

of our director's know. 

●  May 26th – Planting Flowers with Grade 6 students at the Cenotaph & Centennial Hall 

●  June 3 & 4 – SSAI Convention 

●  June 4th – Bingo everyone welcome 

Weekly Events Ongoing 

Mondays 

●  8:30 AM coffee's on 

Wednesday 

●  9:30 AM Exercises 

●  2:00 PM Cards, marbles, or other games 

Friday 

●  9:30 AM  Exercises 

●  2:00 PM Cards,  marbles, or other games 

We have lots of activities on the go so feel free to join us or just stop by for a coffee which we have after each activity.   

Wellness Clinic 

New policy for  toe nail clippers – Seniors must bring their own clippers or may purchase them from nurse for $20.  Re-

member to bring a towel with you too. 

Please  continue to call Velma Grindheim or Fern Haight for your appointments and clinic will continue at 9:00 am on a monthly 

basis in the Centennial Hall Clinic. 

 

Volunteer Drivers 

The club is wonder if there is anyone out there who will volunteer to be a driver for some of our Seniors who need to get to ap-

pointments or just get to the city. Fern Haight has a list which is presently outdated and we need some new volunteers. Please call 

her at 306-544-2737 if you are interested or have questions. 

May 26th, Hanley 

Seniors and Hanley 

Composite School 

grade 5 - 6 class plant-

ing flowers in the 

Legion (Cenotaph) 

Park.  

It was a lovely day 

and everyone had a 

good time planting, 

followed by some 

wonderful lemonade 

and cookies. 
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ANIMAL CONTROL 

Below is part 7 of a series of notes from “An Enlightened approach to companion animal control for Canadian munici-

palities”: 

Being At Large 

 

Dogs and cats should not be permitted to be at large except in designated areas, to ensure the safety of the public, the 

animal itself, and other animals. A dog or cat being at large is one that is on property other than the property of the owner 

and is not on a leash and/or under the control of a person responsible. 

Many dog owners seek open areas to let their pets run off leash for exercise and social stimulation with other dogs, both 

important aspects of responsible dog ownership. 

Municipalities may consider establishing a neighborhood committee of pet owners and non-pet owners to address the 

issue of off-leash areas for dogs. The group, operating by consensus, should work to find the most effective solution for 

their neighborhood. 

One possibility would be to establish areas and times of day where dogs are permitted to be off leash. All other municipal 

bylaws such as stoop and scoop, licensing and dangerous dogs would apply. These areas should be well sign posted so 

that non-dog owners are aware that dogs will be running loose. Garbage receptacles should be provided and maintained. 

A growing number of urban municipalities are realizing that permitting cats to roam free inevitably results in trespassing 

and damage to private property. Concerns are increasing about the overpopulation of cats, predation on birds or other 

wildlife, contamination of property and the spread of disease. All these concerns are eliminated when cats are kept in-

doors or under control by a leash or enclosure. 

“Please call the Town Office if you are actively chasing an animal at large, otherwise if you do not and the animal 

gets picked up, the animal will be sent directly to the SPCA in Saskatoon and it is a hefty fine to get them back.  

Let’s all please be responsible pet owners and keep our animal and human loved ones safe.” 

Pick up that poop! 

Pets & Vets 

Recently, some of our clients have commented on the state of our local off-leash dog park. They are dis-

gusted by the amount of dog poop lying around and are afraid for their pet’s health, which they should be. 

Most of our pet’s contagious diseases are spread in their feces and by not cleaning up after your pet, you 

help spread those diseases – some of which can infect people as well. 

Many viruses have evolved to spread through feces. Canine and feline Parvoviruses are the most well-

known and very contagious diseases spread through feces. Every year, many pets are infected and die from 

these viruses. In dogs, it creates a gastrointestinal disease that often requires intravenous fluids and some-

times blood transfusions. Cats infected with Feline Parvoviruses often die quickly without giving any signs 

other than lethargy. Other viruses such as Canine Distemper Virus can be spread in their feces as well. Ca-

nine Distemper is a growing concern in the veterinary community as this once rare, almost invariably fatal disease is 

showing up again in outbreaks around the world. 

Viruses aren’t the only pathogens spread by your pet’s feces. There are also many parasites spread in our pet’s poop, some 

of which infect us as well. 

Different worms such as roundworms, tapeworms and whipworms are spread in their poop. When people ingest the worm 

eggs, dog and cat worms can cause various forms of Larval Migrans where the worm larva migrate under a person’s skin 

and to different organs such as the liver, lungs, brain and eyes. Giardia and Toxoplasma are other zoonotic parasites that 

can cause disease in people also, not just pet’s. 

The infamous zoonotic bacteria, Salmonella and E. Coli are also spread in our pets poop. These bacteria are especially 

prevalent when our pets are being fed raw food diets. Always use a hole-free bag to pick up poop and wash your hands as 

soon as possible to prevent becoming sick. 

So be nice to your neighbors and clean up after your pet, even if it is in your backyard as they can be spread during times 

of water run-off such as spring and during rainstorms.  

Carry bags with you on your walks and help keep the area clean by picking up after stray animals as well. 

You not only help prevent disease transmission but also help keep your neighborhood or park clean for others. 
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HANLEY CENTENNIAL COMMITTEE 

The Annual General Meeting held on April 28, 2015 at 5pm was poorly attended. 

 

The following was discussed: 

 

 ●  The 2014 Financial Statement was audited by Joyce Armstrong. 

 ●  Gordon fixed the microphone problem by repairing one cord and purchasing another. The speaker in the Clubroom was working at 

the time of this meeting but may not be permanent so Gordon will check into this again. 

 ●  Gordon replaced one set of lights in the kitchen. The others should be done and a general consensus at this meeting was to replace as 

needed. 

 ●  Emergency lighting will be installed in the Clubroom 

 ●  The Board will be moving toward electronic meetings to supplement regular meetings. 

 ●  Quotes for the front security doors are being sought out. 

 ●  A Question arose of insurance premiums and coverage. The Board can review the content coverage and Darice will review the 

building coverage with SUMAssure. 

OPIGAARD—BOHRSON—UTIGAARD 

—By Arnold Bohrson 

It was one hundred year s ago, in 1881 

That Torre and Anton sailed away. 

They said farewell to loved ones. 

Hoped to see them yet some day. 

Yes, they said “Adjo” to  family 

And sailed the wide Atlantic. 

Left the rugged coast of Norway 

For an unknown land fantastic. 

They had tr ials and tr ibulations 

In their search for land and home 

Till they settled in South Dakota 

With no further urge to roam. 

But, by the turn of the century 

Their need was for more land. 

Their search across the northern states 

Found naught to wear their brand. 

Others told them of a vast new land 

Said ready for the plough 

“If you have spirit for the move 

We’ll sow you where and how.” 

They came to the Hanley distr ict 

Made a claim on what they needed 

Five miles southwest they buggied, 

And there first grain was seeded. 

In all, five brothers, hardy stock 

Left their beloved Norway. 

And now, five generations say: 

“Your work was good, we’re here to stay!” 
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HANLEY GOLF CLUB 

The golf season is approaching quickly! We will be having a clean-up on May 9, please come if you some free time, we would appreci-

ate the help. We would like to welcome our new treasurer, Gloria Lenius! If you would like to pay for your membership before we open 

you can either mail it to Box 485 or drop it in the mail slot on the side of the clubhouse. 

 

2015 Membership Prices 

Family   $150 

Single   $75 

18 & under   $30 

 

And just a note, our daily rates have gone up: 

Adult 9 hole   $10 

Adult all-day   $20 

18 & under 9 hole   $5 

18 & under all day   $10 

 

 Anyone interested in booking the club house please contact Glenda Armstrong at (306) 544-2504. 

 

 Anyone that would like to cater to the Wednesday night golf supper please contact: 

        Giselle Hanson at (306) 230-4752 or (306) 544-2979. 

 

Current Bookings: 

June 6        Gogol Tournament 

June 7       Lutheran Church wind up 

July 4        Hanley Merchants Tournament 

July 17       Night Golf 

July 18       Archibald Reunion 

July 19       Tweet Reunion 

July 25       Bob deRegt Memorial Tournament 

July 31-Aug 3    O’dell Reunion 

Sept 16       Last Wednesday Night Golf 

Sept 19       Golf Club Wind Up 

CEMETERY COMMITTEE 

 

A cemetery committee has been formed to plan and organize the maintenance and upkeep of the Hanley Cemetery.   

 

The cemetery continues to be mowed by the town foreman but we are hoping to get volunteers to do the whipper snipping.  We are 

working on controlling the gophers.  The gate needs to be welded and then will be painted.  Many of the trees at the back have died.  

They will be removed in the fall. 

 

For future planning of headstones, please consider purchasing the ones with holders attached to the bases.  For existing headstones, 

please try to place items on the sides or very close in front of the headstones.  This may help in avoiding damage to the objects and will 

greatly ease the work of maintenance. 

 

Many of the full grave covers are deteriorating.  For this reason, ease of maintenance and future internments, we would like to work 

toward removing these covers.  If there is a cover on your loved one’s grave, please email the town office at townof-

fice@townofhanley.ca , telling us whether you give permission to remove it. 

 

Thank you to Jerry Decker, bank courier, who volunteers to do maintenance at the cemetery while he waits in Hanley on weekdays.   

 

Watch for posters for cleanup days during the summer.   

 

If you have any questions, concerns or would like to volunteer, please contact one of the cemetery committee – Cathy Thall, Sylvia 

Kroeger, Joyce Armstrong 

mailto:townoffice@townofhanley.ca
mailto:townoffice@townofhanley.ca
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FIRE PROTECTION 

Grass fires can start quickly, spread rapidly 

and burn very hot, making them especially 

dangerous.  

If you see a grass fire, report it immediately by 

dialing 911.  That will help local firefighters 

get to the scene as quickly as possible. 

 

 

To Report a CONTROLLED BURN CALL  

1-866-404-4911 

(The number is answered 24/7 - 365 days) 

Council implemented a bylaw for adding 

a 2% penalty to utility arrears. After 90 

days past due a penalty of 2% shall be 

added per month starting July 1st. 

At the last regular meeting of the Council for the Town of Han-

ley on April 13, 2015 the following resolution was made: 

 

 “That a letter be forwarded to vendors for the Town, to the effect 

that unless approval is provided by the Council for the Town of Hanley 

through the Chief Administrative Officer for work done within the Town, 

payment will not be made.” 

 

 I.e.: John and Jane are unhappy about the state of their sidewalk 

in front of their home. They have it fixed and send the Town of Hanley the 

bill for the repair  -  This cannot be done, the Council will not approve any 

work that has not been budgeted for the year. 

EMERGENCY PREPARDNESS 

 Every person requires 2 liters of water per day. 

 Water cannot be purified with soap. Boil water for 10 minutes or 

disinfect with unscented bleach. Add 3-4 drops of bleach per 

liter of water with an eyedropper. Mix well and let stand for 30 

minutes. The water should smell faintly of chlorine. If it does 

not, repeat the steps and leave for another 30 minutes. 

 Roughly 5,000 earthquakes are recorded in Canada every year. 

 In June, most hail storms occur in southern Canada and in the 

north central United States. Violent storms may deposit enough 

hail to completely cover the ground, damage crops or block 

storm sewers. Up to 2% of the value of crops is destroyed by hail 

every year. 

 Animals, like every other member of your family, deserve the 

protection and security of emergency preparation. 

 Animals, like every other member of your family, deserve the 

protection and security of emergency preparation. 

 Tornadoes occur most often in the spring and during the sum-

mer, but they may form any time of the year.  

Pearl 

Alexandrite 

FARMERS ALMANAC LONG RANGE 

WEATHER FORCAST 

JUNE 2015  

1ST-3RD. LIGHT SHOWERS.  

4TH-7TH. FAIR, THEN TURNING UN-

SETTLED THROUGH THE ROCKIES.  

8TH-11TH. UNSETTLED SASKATCH E-

WAN, MANITOBA. CLEARING ALBER-

TA.  

12TH-15TH. SHOWERS ALBERTA, SAS-

KATCHEWAN. DRY/PLEASANT MANI-

TOBA.  

16TH-19TH. CLEARING SKIES.  

20TH-23RD. DANGEROUS THUNDE R-

STORMS FROM ALBERTA EASTWARD 

TO PRAIRIES.  

24TH-27TH. FAIR, HOT MANITOBA/

SASKATCHEWAN.  

28TH-30TH. SHOWERS ROCKIES EAST 

FIRE PITS AS PER THE OPEN OUTDOOR FIRE 

BYLAW: 

 

1) Open cooking fires shall not be set unless the follow-

ing measures are taken: be limited to a diameter of 

seventy-five (75) centimeters ( 29.5 in.) and be con-

tained in a non-combustible receptacle constructed of 

cement, brick, clay (kiln dried), or sheet metal with a 

minimum 18 gauge thickness; 

2) the receptacle must be covered with a heavy gauge 

metal screen with openings not exceeding 13 milli-

meters (0.5 in.); 

3) the receptacle must be located on private property, a 

distance of at least 3.1 meters (10 feet) from any 

property line, building or other combustible structure; 

4) the receptacle must be separated from grass and any 

other vegetation by a distance of at least forty (40) 

centimeters (15.7 in.) by means of clean earth, sand, 

gravel or other non-combustible material. 
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NOTES FROM THE TOWN OFFICE 

At the April Council Meeting: 

A couple fellows from Super Save Group attended the meeting to discuss a possible proposal for solid waste removal. They will supply 

a proposal at a later date. 

The Council decided to purchase a jacket for Fire Chief Darren Grindheim to acknowledge the work he has been doing fundraising for 

the new Fire Hall Building. Site plan options were reviewed for the new building and one was chosen. The area has been flagged so you 

can see approximately where it will be situated and an architect and structural engineer have been contracted to draw up plans for the 

building. As soon as they are available, we can put them on display. 

A first reading of a Zoning Bylaw amendment was read which will change the zoning for Canada Ct. 

An agreement to purchase land at the eastern end of Second Ave, which was sold to a company that was going to build an apartment, 

was reviewed. The agreement has expired so unless the company was able to provide more information, the lot would be turned back to 

the Town. 

Ed Applin was contracted as Bylaw Enforcement Officer for animal control. He has been very diligent in reminding people to purchase 

their animal licenses and issuing fines for animal bylaw contraventions. 

Nuisance yards were reviewed again with encouragement sent to people that have not kept their yards in condition.  

Advertisements were made for applications to be received for summer student employment. 

The 2014 Financial Statements were approved. These will be posted on the Town’s webpage. 

Wayne Kraft was hired as the new Transfer Station Operator. Wayne has been doing a great job of his duties ensuring that waste is 

placed in the correct places at the Transfer Station. As you can see in another portion of the newsletter, the Town has to abide by a Per-

mit mandated by the Ministry of Environment. This permit can be inspected at the Town Office. 

A letter was to be drafted and forwarded to vendors to the effect that unless approval is provided by the Council through the CAO for 

work done within the Town, payment will not be made. 

Some budget items were reviewed and it was decided to charge an additional $50 for the rental of 6 yard construction containers to 

reflect the administration and delivery/removal of these containers. Council also instructed the CAO to draft a bylaw to add a 2% penal-

ty to any utility arrears which would commence July 1, 2015. 

At our May meeting: 

Brian Sawatzky and Sean Gatin of Agvantage Development Corp attended the meeting to give an update on the development west of 

the rail tracks.  

Fire Dept. water charges were reviewed. To date, the Town hadn’t been charging for water used for fire calls. In the future, the Fire 

Dept. is to make note of the volume of water used to fill the tanker trucks and this amount shall be invoiced to the Hanley/Rosedale Fire 

Protection District at the rate of water charges. 

A couple concerns were brought to Council in regards to the Open Outdoor Fire and the Purchase Agreement Bylaws. It was reported 

that the Fire Chief had dealt with the Open Outdoor Fire occurrence. The CAO was instructed to forward letters of reminder in regards 

to both bylaws. 

The Bylaw adding a penalty to water/sewer/waste arrears was adopted to the effect that a 2% penalty will be added to arrears after 90 

days but that invoices were still due and payable 30 days after the date of billing. 

A Bylaw to provide for weight restriction to 8T on Railway St (the old highway) was adopted. 

The deadline for summer student applications was extended to May 25. 

Another nuisance situation was dealt with by letter for a dilapidated building. 

A Community Event Permit was approved for the Ag Society for the Ag Fair on June 19 and 20. This is a great community event recog-

nized by the Council for the Town. 

A building permit extension was granted. 

Beagle Productions Ltd. was contracted for website updates and management. The Town had been fortunate to have Dale Bagnall create 

and manage the Town’s webpage for a number of years. Also, thanks for your years of publishing the Hanley Hermes. Thanks Dale!  

The Hanley Hermes will now be published by Office Clerk, Marie Sira, starting with this issue. 

Administrator holidays were approved. 

Office Clerk, Marie Sira is now eligible to receive group benefits through the Saskatchewan Urban Municipalities Association (SUMA). 

The 2015 budget was adopted and bylaws passed reflecting an increase of 3% of the mill rate, minimum taxes and uniform mill rate. In 

order to provide the basic services for the municipality, this small increase was necessary. See “2015 Town of Hanley Operating Budg-

et”. 
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Items in the operating budget that are required to provide the level of service the Town is receiving now include:  gravel 

(the budget was increased from $10,000 to $15,000); street sweeper  and other rentals, grass cutting, grading and snow 

removal; street lights ($12,000); equipment repairs; oil & gas; drainage clearing/culverts; Police protective services; 

transfer station operations; animal control; planning & development memberships and advertising; Library requisition 

and expenses; annual audit; WCB levy; assessment; office rental/caretaking; general insurance; SUMA, UMAAS & web 

page memberships; office software maintenance; interact and bank fees; office supplies and copier; and of course salaries 

and Council indemnity to keep everything functioning. These services, along with many other smaller expensed services, 

are day-to-day expenses.  

Extra expenses that Council would like to provide this year are dust control ($15,000); a bigger sidewalk project 

($19,700); a transfer station building ($4,000); a check valve on 4th St. ($4,000) and laptops for the office and possibly 

water plant ($2,200). Total budgeted expenses for the year are $648,742. 

Revenues for these expenses come from taxes ($223,051); SaskPower surcharge ($22,000); Revenue Sharing Grant 

($119,005); Gas Tax Funding ($29,500) and fees for service. Total budgeted revenue for the year is $651,943 

The water and sewer portion of the budget, not included in the chart, must be self-sustaining with expenses of $394,209 

and revenues of $399,066.  

The budget can be viewed in its entirety at the Town Office. 

TRANSFER STATION HOURS 

Summer hours at the transfer station will begin  

April 14/15. 

 

Summer hours are:  

Tuesdays and Thursdays 5 p.m. to 9 p.m. and  

Saturdays 10 a.m. to 5 p.m. HOROSCOPE 

A mosquito 

bite is in 

your future.  

June is national rose, dairy, 

iced tea and candy month, as 

well as African-American mu-

sic month. 

Cancer 

Gemini 

A By-election will be held Sept 

16. Watch for more information 

for the nomination period. 

Thanks so much to Doreen for 

the time she has served! 

Starting July 1, the Town Office will be closed for lunch from 12:00 to 1:00 p.m. 
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DID YOU KNOW? 

 

The Council members and staff of the Town of Hanley are bound by rules set out by  provincial legislation in the form of The 

Municipalities Act (and other related Acts) and permits such as: 

Water Security Agency 

- Permit to Operate a Waterworks 

- Permit to Operate a Sewage Works 

- Water Rights License to  Use Surface Water 

Saskatchewan Ministry of Environment 

- Approval to Establish, Construct and/or Operate a Transfer Station 

(These permits are on display on the bulletin board in the Town Office. Legislation is available at www.qp.gov.sk.ca) 

For being my support, my guide and 

my strength 

Yesterday, today and al-

ways… 

I love you 

 

Happy Father’s Day! 

Citizens of Hanley! 

Let’s all try to get to know our neighbors and recognize 

people in our community better, that if you see any suspi-

cious activity in or around the Town of Hanley, don’t hesi-

tate to call the RCMP. With a little effort we can all help to 

make our community safer. 

What would you wish for if you saw a shooting star? 

What do you 

call a cow with 

no legs? 

 - Ground beef 

Moonstone 

CANADA 150: JOIN THE CELEBRATION! 

 

"The Government of Canada has invited residents of Blackstrap to get involved in the celebration of the country’s 150th anniver-

sary of Confederation – a pivotal milestone in our nationhood. 

 

Canada’s 150th anniversary of Confederation in 2017 is set to be an exceptional year for Canadians and their country. It will be a 

rare opportunity to reflect and deepen our sense of what it means to be Canadian and inspire a new era of optimism and pride across 

the country, for a Canada that is Strong, Proud and Free. 

 

In lead up to and during 2017, Canadians are being encouraged to give back to their community and their country in ways that will 

have a lasting effect on Canadian life for generations to come. 

 

For more information about the Government of Canada’s plans and vision for the 150th anniversary of Confederation and how 

residents of Blackstrap can play a central role in shaping these celebrations, Canadians are invited to visit Canada.ca/150 <http://

canada150.gc.ca/eng/1342792785740/1342793251811>. The site also includes information about how to apply for funding <http://

canada150.gc.ca/eng/1424795454758> to celebrate this important anniversary." 

http://canada150.gc.ca/eng/1342792785740/1342793251811
http://canada150.gc.ca/eng/1342792785740/1342793251811
http://canada150.gc.ca/eng/1424795454758
http://canada150.gc.ca/eng/1424795454758
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If you find a way of life you love, you have to have the courage to live it. After much 

thought, I've realized that the timing is right for me to spend more time with my family 

and I have decided to sell Brightwater Insurance.  

Throughout my ownership, I have developed many strong and productive relation-

ships and it was of utmost importance for me to find a perfect fit for my clients, staff 

and our community. 

I would like to introduce you to the new owner of Brightwater Insurance, Sarah Ed-

wards. Sarah has purchased Brightwater Insurance effective June 1, 2015. She is a 

very competent business woman, a graduate of the University of Saskatchewan with 

a Bachelor of Commerce, majoring in Finance. Sarah has worked at SGI Canada and 

is the current owner of Aberdeen Agencies in Aberdeen, Saskatchewan. Sarah has 

the professional designations of Canadian Accredited Insurance Broker and Canadi-

an Insurance Professional. I feel confident that Sarah will be very knowledgeable and 

a pleasure to work with. 

What does this mean for you, our clients? Little change. Along with Sarah, Landon 

Armstrong will continue to provide his excellent service and knowledge to Brightwater 

Insurance clients. 

Brightwater Insurance has been a rewarding and challenging experience allowing me 

to grow both personally and professionally. I have built many rewarding and lasting 

relationships that I will continue to enjoy in the future. I thank you for your support 

and loyalty that you have provided. 

It has been my pleasure to provide insurance services to you and be an integral part 

of the fantastic community we live in. I trust you will enjoy continued personal service 

excellence with Sara and Landon in the years to come. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Michelle Matycio, CAIB 

 

BRIGHTWATER INSURANCE INC. 
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PRELIMINARY DRAWING OF THE NEW HANLEY/ROSEDALE FIRE DEPT. 

 

The preliminary drawings of the new Hanley/Rosedale can be viewed in their entirety in the 

hallway across from the Town Office. 
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LOCATIONS: 

 - 401 Lincoln 

 - 403 Lincoln 

 - 311 Grant *please use side entrance on Second St.* 

 - Tupperware 

 - 701 Fourth St. 

 - 301 Bodeman Ave. 

 - 424 Walter Scott St. 


